Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 18th June 2012, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison, (Chairman), Clare Bath, Sandie Rosser,





Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Sara Pickard, Christine Priday,




Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Chris James & Graham 




Thomas (late).
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Wynford Ellis Owen, Brynmor Jones & 






County Councillor Craig Williams

In the absence of the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman, Cllr John Harrison took the Chair and advised members that Cllr Sara Pickard had brought in the Olympic Torch, which she had been selected to carry in the Cardiff section of the journey of the Olympic flame around Britain.  Members were all given an opportunity to hold the torch and Cllr Pickard was congratulated on her success.
38
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised that he had been told that the officer would attend and presumed that he had been prevented from doing so for operational reasons.  The Clerk had received a report from the officer detailing the crimes in the PCC area for the months of May and the beginning of June 2012 and he had circulated this to Councillors for scrutiny.  Cllr Stuart Thomas pointed out that he was aware that a garage burglary had occurred in Parc y Felin, Creigiau, subsequent to the crime figures being circulated.  Cllr Howard asked whether the Police would confirm the numbers of Police they would have in attendance at the Carnival.  The Chairman referred to the previous request that the Police attend this meeting and expressed his disappointment that they had been unable to do so.  He felt that it was a significant trend that the visible Police presence in the area was diminishing and asked that the Clerk bring this to the attention of the Neighbourhood Policing Team.   Clerk to arrange
39
County Council Matters
The Clerk suggested that, as Cllr Graham Thomas had not yet arrived, the agenda item be deferred.  This was agreed.

40
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Ken Hughes added his congratulations to Cllr Pickard and agreed that the lack of Police presence was lamentable suggesting that a cardboard cut-out would at least remind villagers of what a Police officer looked like!
41
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising from the Public Session.
42
To consider a written resolution from Cllr Stuart Thomas
The written resolution submitted by Cllr Stuart Thomas had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Stuart Thomas was arguing that two agenda items were now surplus to requirements and felt that the agenda item for the Community Link could be more than adequately covered by the Clerk’s report and the Road and Traffic Management issues were covered by Councillors reports.  His proposal was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all members present.  Clerk to arrange
43
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 21st May 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all. They were signed by the Chairman.  
44
Matters Arising
Paragraph 24
The Clerk advised members that the Annual Return had been sent off to Mazars LLP.
Paragraph 25
The Clerk advised members that the new Bank mandate had been received.
45
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st May 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Bath and agreed by all. They were signed by the Chairman.

46
Matters Arising
Paragraph 30 (Paragraph 7.6)
The Clerk advised Cllr Stuart Thomas that he had written to Arthur Cooke of Creigiau Cricket Club, enclosing a copy of the minutes, and advising him to draw up new plans for the Cricket Scoreboard.  These should be submitted to the PCC for approval before being submitted to CCC (Development Control) for planning permission.  Once planning permission was agreed, the Cricket Club could commence construction. The Clerk also advised members that he had suggested that the Score-box should be insured separately, either as an adjunct to the main PCC insurance or by a separate cricket club insurance.  This was agreed.
Paragraph 35

Cllr Howard queried the progress of the clarification of the FOI request and the Clerk advised he was still awaiting a reply.  The Clerk stated he would follow up the initial email.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 36

The Clerk advised he had not yet written to CCC regarding the traffic issues in Creigiau and especially the changes in priority needed at the road narrowing measures.  The matter would be addressed in the near future.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that the matter had been raised at the School Governors meeting and they were supportive of the PCC intentions and wished to be included in any correspondence.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 37

Cllr Stuart Thomas made reference to the Councillors Reports highlighting the pot-hole on Tynant Road, the erosion of the bank on Tynant Road and the debris opposite Smokey Cot pointing out that none of the issues had been address by CCC.  The clerk promised to follow up these reports.  Clerk to arrange
47
Community Link
Cllr Stuart Thomas appealed for any articles and photographs emanating from the Jubilee celebrations to be sent to him as soon as possible.  The Clerk advised Cllr Stuart Thomas that a CD with photographs had been received that morning from Helen Edwards, Pentyrch.  Councillors were reminded that the deadline was Wednesday 27th June.
48
Clerk’s Report
48.1
Grants.
The Clerk advised members of the five grant applications and the amount of money available for distribution that year.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that GYG WI receive £50; Dynevor Gardening Association receive £100; Hilltop Theatre receive £100; Pentyrch Art Group receive £100 and The Mini & Juniors Section of Pentyrch Rugby Club receive £100.  This did not attract a seconder and Cllr James made an amended proposal of £100 to each applicant.  This was seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
48.2
Drainage Problems at Creigiau Recreation Field
The Clerk advised members of the problems with drainage and of the initial estimated cost for the civil engineering works to rectify the problem.  This stimulated a wide-ranging discussion with Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard feeling that as CCC did not provide adequate recreational facilities in the villages relying on the PCC to do so. They felt that CCC should be approached to help fund the cost of the drainage issues.  Cllr Howard also raised the issue of the ‘raise the roof’ fund held by CRAMC, which amounted to over £10,000 and could be partially utilised to fund this scheme.  This then prompted a wider debate regarding CRAMC and the paucity of attendance at the recent AGM with only 4 persons in attendance including Cllr Howard.  The real problem was that the facilities were wanted and valued but nobody was prepared to sit on the committees to administer the sections.  Queries were raised regarding funding being available through Fields in Trust, the Aggregates Fund and Creigiau 23.  The Clerk advised he would explore all avenues.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed the matter was deferred to the Estates Committee which was due to sit on Monday 2nd July and that any recommendations reached in the Committee meeting could then be brought back to the full Council meeting in July for endorsement.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
48.3
Fields in Trust Plaque commemorating the Queens Jubilee
The Clerk told members that he had received the bilingual plaque from Fields in Trust commemorating the Queens Jubilee for Creigiau Recreation Ground.  He had discussed the issue with the CMO and they were both of the opinion that the plaque should be at the entrance and situated beneath the closed gate.  The rationale for this was discussed and Councillors were in agreement with this recommendation. Clerk to arrange
48.4
Council Computers
The Clerk explained the ageing computers and the slow speed that they operated at was causing administrative problems.  It was agreed that the Clerk should seek new computers, starting with AD Computers, who advertise in the Link, and also getting competitive quotes from other companies.  Cllr Hill-John recommended two companies that she would pass on to the Clerk for tendering purposes.  The Clerk was authorised to spend up to £1,200 although if there were any additional costs, the Chairman and Vice-Chairman could make any necessary decisions.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that a further wide-screen monitor should be added to the package and this was agreed.   Clerk to arrange
48.5
Temporary Community Maintenance Officer’s Assistant
The Clerk advised members of the new temporary member of staff and thanked Cllrs Harrison, Priday and Stuart Thomas for their assistance in the selection process.  Paul Griffin commenced his duties on Monday 11th June and was felt to be a useful addition to the team.  The Clerk also advised members about the state of health of Wayne Locke and the Council’s continued support for him both emotionally and financially.
48.6
Dumping of Green Waste, Creigiau .
The Clerk advised the Council of the letter he had written to Alison Appleby, her subsequent reply and the employment of Treescene to chip down the arisings left in the Terrace Woodland.  He had also agreed to include the issue of green waste being dumped as an article for the Community Link.  Clerk to arrange
48.7
Community Funding from Receipts received from Rest Centre
The Clerk advised members of the request for the release of monies granted for the funding of the tarmacing of the PSA Car Park and the purchase of ground maintenance equipment.  Cllr Harrison also advised members of the match-funding that was in place and that it was hoped that the work could be completed within six to eight weeks.  Cllr Troughton referred to the traditional drainage problems of the field and queried whether the tarmacing of the car park would exacerbate the problem.  Cllr Harrison was confident that the issues had been considered but would check to be sure.  The Clerk advised that he would need to hold the cheques back until 6th July in order that the funds were freed up from the guaranteed investment account.  Cllr Harrison did not consider this to be a problem.  Clerk to arrange
49
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,956.67p and receipts of £270.56p were recorded for May 2012.  Cllr Howard asked whether the EON bills had reduced as a consequence of the solar panels.  The Clerk advised that the bills would not reduce but would be off-set by monies paid for the generation of electricity, although there was a backlog with EON in processing claims.  
Cllr Hill-John queried Wayne Locke’s wages and asked about SSP (Statutory Sickness Pay).  The Clerk advised members that SSP was claimed by reducing the payments to HMRC on a quarterly basis. This was evident from the accounts where last year wages were down on the previous year.
Cllr Howard also queried the cost of hanging baskets and why no hanging baskets were in Creigiau.  The Clerk advised that the hanging baskets were only provided if the recipient agreed to keep them watered.  Both the Creigiau Church Hall and the Creigiau Inn had been unwilling to make that commitment in the past.  This was a similar problem in GYG with their Village Hall.  Cllr Howard argued that the equivalent money should be spent in Creigiau and GYG in terms of enhancing the villages by planting bulbs in the autumn.  Cllr Stuart Thomas pointed to the hanging baskets on the lamp-posts in Groes Faen and said out that they were provided by RCT and that the PCC should be pushing CCC to provide proper hanging baskets.  Cllr Harrison seconded Cllr Stuart Thomas on this.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that at July’s Forward Planning Session, Councillors should bring forward their ideas of what objectives they would like to achieve in the 5 year life of this Council.  This did not necessarily mean that money would have to be spent but it would enable the Council to properly cost the ideas and incorporate them into the future budgets.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
50
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider and the Clerk advised that he had not received any requests for plans to be printed off for the meeting:
a) 12/00824/DCH ~ 13 Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments. 
b) 12/00907/DCO ~ Agricultural determination, Caerwen Farm, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 12/00909/DCO ~ Graig Gwilym, Efail Isaf Road, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday felt that this may be a creeping development in open countryside and agreed to look at the on-line plans and report back to the Clerk if necessary.
d) 12/00930/DCO ~ Craig y Parc School, Heol y Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments
e) 12/00929/DCO ~ Listed Building Consent, Craig y Parc School, Heol y Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
f) 12/00756/DCH ~ 3 Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  Cllr Harrison declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
51
Correspondence
Cllr Harrison asked if any Councillors had expressed an interest in the training suggested by Lisvane CC.  The Clerk advised that Cllr Hill-John had volunteered.  Cllr Harrison also expressed an interest for locally based training, as did Cllr Troughton.  Cllr Stuart Thomas said that he would be interested, if the training was specific to planning.  The Clerk advised he would inform the Clerk to Lisvane CC.   Clerk to arrange
52
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas apologised for his late arrival and advised that he had left a County Council meeting to be present and that Cty Cllr Craig Williams sent his apologies.  He was happy to feedback any issues from CCC at this point in the agenda and advised that there were no major traffic or planning issues for Creigiau at the present time although the same could not be said about St Fagans where major refurbishment works were taking place at the Museum of Welsh Life.
Cllr Howard felt that this was an appropriate juncture to introduce the issue of CCC’s failure to introduce dog-waste bins and officially requested that they be asked to do so, as the evidence from the rest of Wales indicated that most local authorities did so.  Following on from a request to OVW, responses had been received from Powys, Neath & Port Talbot and RCT indicating that in general, local authorities took responsibility for this issue and it was incomprehensible that the LA for the capital city of Wales did not take a similar viewpoint.    Clerk to arrange
Cllr Graham Thomas advised that he had received a complaint regarding the availability of green bags in Tesco’s and had arranged that twice weekly deliveries would, in future, be made.

Cllr Stuart Thomas brought up the state of the A.4119 Llantrisant Road pointing out that as one of the major arteries into Cardiff and one of the main routes to St Fagans; it was disgraceful that the road was blighted by so much debris, overhanging bushes and obliterated pavements.  The Clerk agreed to copy Cllr Graham Thomas into all subsequent correspondence.  Clerk to arrange
53
Road & Traffic Management Issues.

There were no issues raised.

54
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	22.5.12
	Chris James
	I have received some complaints regarding the steps and footpath between Riverglade and School Lane in Gwaelod y Garth. The steps are falling into disrepair with one large step now dislodging. This is a matter of safety as mums/dads with pushchairs and young children use these steps daily for school. A far more robust solution would be the addition of a ramp for Wheelchair and Pushchair accessibility.  As regards the path; some cutting back of the overgrowth has now revealed several iron rods sticking out of the ground about an inch or so. They are hazardous and some children have tripped over the rods. It won’t be long until someone has a more serious fall. Could the council be instructed to remedy the dangers and carry out the necessary repairs? The rods are the type generally used for pathway and concrete construction. 
	Email to C2C

	31.5.12
	Philippa Hill-John
	Two sign posts in Pentyrch, have been bent and/or knocked over , at the junction of Penuel Road and Church Road.  Also a resident has asked if the main Cardiff sign, opposite the chapel could be replaced as it is very rusty.
	Email to C2C

	31.5.12
	Philippa Hill-John
	The noise pollution from the generator behind the Spar, Pentyrch, is unacceptable and affects the surrounding residents.  Could contact be made with the environmental health to see if the noise level is above acceptable standards and if it is for any action that is deemed appropriate to reduce the problem.. 
	Email to C2C

	31.5.12
	Chris James
	I have received complaints about the speed of traffic travelling down Heol Goch onto Main Road. I had a look this morning and most cars travelling along this stretch were travelling at high speed, but without a speed camera I could not tell what speed they were actually going.  Any person walking along this road could be putting themselves at risk as the road is narrow at points. Have the Police been previously advised of the problem of speeding? If not could we make them aware and that a presence along that road would undoubtedly go some way to reassuring GYG residents.
	Email to Police

	4.6.12
	Chris Priday
	The street lighting column no. 1 on Lon y Fro, Pentyrch is not working. Please could you inform the CCC so that it can be repaired?
	Email to C2C

	4.6.12
	John Harrison
	The Queens Jubilee Celebrations went very well over the weekend and I would like to record my appreciation for all involved in the organisation of the weekend.  The Village was well decked out to promote a celebration mood.  Events such as Walk up the Garth followed by Tea provided by the WI in the Village Hall , Saturday night Dance in the Village Hall  , Picnic in the Parc at the Rugby Club (which could have been spoiled by the weather , but wasn’t) and various Parties throughout the Village.  Well done to all.  The carrying of the Olympic Flame by Sara Pickard was another time to celebrate, with 1000s of people lining the streets from St Mellons through the whole City.  Sara certainly enjoyed the honour.  Well done Sara.
	For information

	11.6.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Please would you report, as a matter of great urgency, that there is a very deep pothole on the left hand side of Main Road, GYG by the last drain near the junction with Heol Goch.  When dark, and especially when filled with water, it is impossible to see and poses a danger to cyclist and vehicles.
	Email to C2C

	11.6.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Some time ago, I reported that there is a deep groove along the middle of Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, going through the village, could you please give CCC a reminder to inspect this.
	Email to C2C

	11.6.12
	Sandie Rosser
	There is a sign facing towards the woods about 20 yards from the Ynys Roundabout on the left hand side of Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, heading towards Pentyrch.  Is this deliberate because there is another sign advising a weight limit adjacent to it?
	Email to C2C

	11.6.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Also, can you please ascertain if there are plans to move the uprooted tree that has been left on the green vision splay by Heol Berry/Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth. 
	Email to C2C

	18.6.12
	Stuart Thomas
	The drain on the A.4119 Llantrisant Road, opposite the Capel is blocked again and flooded the road during the last rains.  CCC need to clear it out again.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.6.12
	Stuart Thomas
	There are weeds growing 3 foot high around the Frog Pond and need to be cut down in case a child falls in and cannot be seen.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.6.12
	Sara Pickard
	I am saddened to report the untimely and tragic death of Tom Maynard, aged 23 years, from Pentyrch, who was a well-known professional cricketer for Surrey and was in school with me.  [Councillors all agreed that the Council should send their condolences to the family]
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.40 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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